Minutes 

State Post-Employment Benefits Commission
March 19, 2010
1:00-2:35 p.m.
State Capitol, Room 
Hartford, CT

Members present:  Michael Cicchetti, Christine Shaw, Julie McNeal, Tom Woodruff, Sal Luciano, Paul Mansour, Greg Stump (via phone)
Others Present: Bob Dakers, Dan Colter 
Absent: Jamie Young
I. Michael Cicchetti called the meeting to order at 1:00 p.m.
II. Members of the Commission introduced themselves.

III. Linda Yelmini from the Office of Policy and Management’s Office of Labor Relations gave a brief history of the collective bargaining framework regarding pension and healthcare benefits for state employees and retirees.  These benefits are currently provided in accordance with an agreement between the State and the State Employee Bargaining Agent Coalition (SEBAC), a coalition of state employee bargaining groups.  This agreement covers both pensions and health benefits, and will remain in effect until 2017.   There have been a number of amendments to this agreement, with the most recent being April 2009  
In regard to the ability to make changes to the benefits of those already retired and receiving benefits, Linda noted SEBAC does not represent retired employees but that any attempt to change benefits would likely bring a law suit from among retirees.  It would likely be difficult for the state to prevail in any such lawsuit since current law views the benefits as a contractual promise made to those receiving the benefits.  The law is less clear with respect to those terminated, vested employees who are not yet receiving retiree benefits.
Michael Cicchetti asked what changes, provided that an agreement can be reached between the parties, can be made to the SEBAC agreement.  Linda noted that, generally, any change in benefits would have to be prospective and would not impact accrued benefits.  

The group reviewed the draft report outline developed by Greg.  The only additions suggested were to add an executive summary and to include retiree health benefits offered by larger Connecticut cities and the private sector as an additional means of reviewing the State’s plans.
Paul Mansour suggested that the Commission create a list of what items will be recommended and not recommended.  Greg Stump stated that the group has gathered much of the information needed to begin evaluating options.  He offered to give further background at the next meeting in terms of how actuarial liabilities and funding levels are determined.  Michael Cicchetti agreed that the group should start filling in the rest of the missing information to help come up with ideas.

Tom Woodruff gave a briefing on the document that he had sent to members regarding the SERS liabilities, which described the causes of the unfunded liability.  This analysis found that most of the liability is associated with those already retired.

Michael Cicchetti mentioned that before the next meeting he will create a list of the documents submitted to the commission.  

Some of the members asked about what would become of the commission’s recommendations in light of the agreements already in place.  Michael Cicchetti noted that there are different levels of recommendations.  Mike indicated that some of the recommendations on addressing the unfunded liabilities funding may be short-term in nature, while others will require reaching agreements either now or in the future.  He indicated the Governor is very concerned with the liabilities and their impact on the state’s current and future budgets and fiscal position, and she would like to know the facts and take actions or make recommendations where possible.  She would also like to use the Commission’s recommendations as an educational tool for the next governor and other state officials.

Julie McNeal mentioned that it might be helpful to concentrate on one issue each week.

Michael Cicchetti agreed and suggested looking at the healthcare side for the next meeting.  He also mentioned that the next meeting Greg Stump will speak about liability from the actuarial side.

V. The meeting adjourned at 2:35 p.m. 

